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1. When reviewing the proposed programme budget for the biennium 1992-1993
at its ,thirty-first session, the Committee for Programme and Coordination
(CPC) noted that the justifications for the changes proposed in the staffing
table of the Organization were of uneven quality and that "the procedures and
norms currently used to evaluate the workload and other needs of the various
units in the Secretariat, to justify the creation, suppression,
reclassification, conversion and redeployment of posts should be further
refined". 11 The Committee recommended that procedures and norms be developed
which were simpler, more transparent and more rational. By section II of
resolution 46/185 B of 20 December 1991, the General Assembly requested the
Secretary-General to review and develop such procedures and norms and "to
submit a report with proposals through the Advisory Committee on
Administrative and Budgetary Questions to the General Assembly at its
forty-seventh session, taking into account section I, paragraph 17, of
resolution 45/239 A of 21 December 1990".

2. The present note is a preliminary response to the most important and
complex questions raised by CPC and the General Assembly. It summarizes the
current procedures for changes in the staffing table of the Organization and
suggests possible directions for improvement.
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3. Proposals for changes in the staffing table of the Organization are 
normally formulated in the context of the preparation of the biennial proposed 
programme budget and are reviewed by CPC, the Advisory Committee on 
Administrative and Budgetary Questions (ACABQ) and the Fifth Committee of the 
General Assembly. Submissions from the various departments and offices of the 
Secretariat are reviewed first by the Programme Planning and Budget Division 
and then at a higher level by the Programme Planning and Budgeting Board. 
However, such proposals also freguently arise from specific decisions taken by 
the General Assembly and other policy-making organs which entail programme 
budget implications. They can also be dealt with in the framework of revised 
estimates reflecting the outcome of ad hoc reviews of the staffing of all or 
part of the Secretariat, such as the revised estimates submitted to the 
General Assembly at its forty-third session in implementation of resolutions 
41/213 of 19 December 1986 and 42/211 of 21 December 1987; the revised 
estimates submitted to the Assembly at its forty-fifth session relating to the 
programmes on Namibia, special political questions, regional cooperation, 
trusteeship and decolonization; and apartheid; and the revised estimates 
reflecting the restructuring of the Secretariat, which are before the General 
Assembly at the current session (A/C.5/47/2). 

4. In all cases, the proposals for the creation, suppression, redeployment, 
conversion and reclassification of posts reflect the outcome of consultations 
between the departments and offices concerned and the Secretariat officials 
responsible for reviewing programme budget proposals. In undertaking the 
present review, a number of factors are taken into account. One factor is the 
existence of new or revised legislative mandates which may call for the 
strengthening or phasing out of certain activities. A recent example is 
General Assembly resolutions 44/243 A and B of 11 September 1990 dissolving 
the United Nations Council for Namibia and approving the continued 
implementation of a limited programme of activities following the independence 
of Namibia. Another approach entails an analysis of the trends affecting the 
programme of work over the years in relation to the existing staffing levels 
and bearing in mind the capacity for absorbing additional workload. For 
example, a comparison of the activities carried out over several bienniums 
figured prominently in the revised estimates submitted to the General Assembly 
at its forty-sixth session in respect of section 6, Special political 
guestions, regional cooperation, trusteeship and decolonization, of the 
1992-1993 proposed programme budget. Yet another criterion used to evaluate 
the adequacy of staffing resources is a review of the recent performance in 
programme implementation. In particular, increasing backlogs in the 
production of mandated outputs such as publications or, conversely, perceived 
redundancies and overlapping may point to the need for staffing table 
adjustments. In reviewing proposed staffing table changes, programme 
performance reports as well as the results of relevant evaluation, Management 
Advisory Service and, audit studies, where available, are also taken into 
account. 

5. Proposals for the creation of new posts and the redeployment or 
reclassification of existing posts also involve decisions on the appropriate 
level of the posts concerned. Such decisions are based on recommendations by 

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.5/47/4 
English 
Page 3 

the Compensation and Classification Service of the Office of Human Resources 
Management which is responsible for the classification of posts within the 
Secretariat. 

6. Job classification is a system for determining the relative grading of 
functions within the Organization. Posts in both the Professional and the 
General Service and related categories are classified on the basis of 
standards promulgated by the International Civil Service Commission (ICSC) and 
approved by the General Assembly. 

7. The Commission was established in 1975 as the independent technical body 
responsible to the General Assembly for the regulation and coordination of the 
conditions of service of staff of the United Nations common system. It was 
empowered, under article 13 of its statute, to "establish job classification 
standards for all categories of staff in fields of work common to several of 
the organizations" and to "advise the organizations on the development of 
consistent job classification plans in other fields of work". 

8. The Master Standard for the classification of Professional posts was 
promulgated by the Commission for use by organizations of the common system 
beginning 1 January 1981. It provides the framework for evaluating job 
content by taking into account factors such as difficulty of work, 
independence of work and knowledge required. Separate classification 
standards have been promulgated by ICSC for posts in the General Service and 
related categories for use in New York, Geneva, Vienna and other duty stations. 

9. The process of job classification consists of two parts: job analysis 
and job evaluation. Job analysis involves placing the post in its proper 
context by identifying the mandate of the organization and the role of the 
immediate office within which the post operates. The level of the job is then 
determined by comparing requirements of the work to the relevant 
classification standards. 

10. In practice, the application of these procedures has produced uneven 
results. A number of factors contribute to this situation. Ideally, changes 
in the staffing table should be based on the application of agreed workload 
standards; full and comparable information on workload for each department or 
office; and the effective application of the classification process. As 
regards workload standards, however, fully fledged workload analysis has only 
been applied to Language Services in the Office of Conference Services. 
Standards have been established for translators, interpreters, typists, precis 
writers and verbatim reporters. There are significant constraints to 
extending these techniques to other areas of work, including the considerable 
preliminary amount of research needed, the complex methodology and the need to 
establish a system for the collection of data. 

11. Attempts at systematic analyses of workload are hampered by a lack of 
comparable and timely information. Owing to the timing of receipt of budget 
submissions, it is not always possible to obtain an overview of the overall 
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programme of work proposed in order to consider possibilities for redeployment 
of resources. In addition, data from different departments and offices are 
often not strictly comparable, given the very different requirements for 
apparently homogenous activities, including the preparation of reports or the 
servicing of meetings. There is therefore a tendency to favour an incremental 
approach when faced with additional workloads resulting from new mandates. 

12. With regard to the post classification process, the current system, 
established by ICSC, strives to ensure a fair and objective determination of 
post levels. However, it involves an extremely complex and time-consuming 
review of individual job descriptions in the context of the relevant 
organizational structures. The severe time constraints involved in the 
preparation of the proposed programme budget and other budget proposals make 
it difficult to reflect the results of classifications fully in such 
proposals. As indicated in the report of the Secretary-General on career 
development (A/C.5/47/6), efforts are under way to streamline the 
classification process with a view to making it more responsive to the needs 
of the Organization. 

13. Lastly, it is not always possible to reflect fully the conclusions 
derived from o. review of the programme of work or the results of the 
classification of posts in the proposed programme budget or other budget 
proposals because of overall budgetary policy constraints. 

14. The Secretariat will continue to study the methodology for workload 
measurement and the formulation and application of workload standards. This 
should, however, be regarded as a long-term process. Also, as indicated in 
the report on career development (A/C.5/47/6), steps are being taken to 
rationalize the post classification process which should facilitate its making 
an effective contribution to the process of reviewing changes in the staffing 
table. The application of the process would also remain under active 
consideration within the machinery of ICSC. Finally, the Office of Programme 
Planning, Budget and Finance is currently actively engaged in reviewing major 
questions of overall budget methodology pursuant to General Assembly 
resolution 46/185 B, section VIII, and the related recommendations of CPC at 
its forty-first session. As part of this process, the Secretariat convened an 
ad hoc technical seminar in April 1992 and drew upon the results of that 
meeting in preparing the report of the Secretary-General on the prototype of a 
new budget format (A/C.5/47/3). To the extent that the process of budget 
preparation is rationalized and simplified, it should be helpful in improving 
the integration of the various techniques described above in considering 
proposals for staffing table changes. In addition, ideas such as the 
possibility of integrating levels P-2 to P-4 for budgetary purposes or 
budgeting staff in terms of work-months, could also rationalize and expedite 
the consideration,of staffing table proposals. 

Notes 

1/ Official Records of the General Assembly. Forty-sixth Session, 
Supplement No. 16, para. 43. 
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